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The staff photo was taken in August this year, prior to our annual Open 

House event at the hatchery.  Staff members in this photo are Gary Defoe Jr., 

Melonee Montano, Linda Nguyen, Fran Cadotee, Mike Defoe, Jeremy St. 

Arnold, Shelly Gurnoe, Mikayla Defoe, Shyenne Gordon, Gabrielle 

Vanbergen, Mark Duffy, Lucas Cadotte, Ron Nordin, Ed Boyd Jr., Trevor 

Wilk, Chase Meierotto, Mike Poch, Lance Bresette, Zach Peterson, Ernie 

Grooms, Eyan Hanson-Gordon, Vince Lafernier and Chad Abel. 

 

Staff members missing from the photo are Brandon Bristol and Beth Raboin. 
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An office is only as good as its staff.  And we here at the Treaty Natural Resource Division we think we  have 

some of the best.  The following team members were nominated for Employee of the Month in the last three 

months by their fellow co-workers.  By: Chad Abel          

                                                

 

July Employee of the Month – As part of the work Trevor does with our climate 

change program, he was able to have two staff from the National Renewable Energy 

Lab (NREL) visit Red Cliff over the summer.  The NREL workshop really helped the 

Tribe’s Energy Team and TNR Division consider energy efficiency and renewable en-

ergy strategies and has motivated a number of us to push forward with these initiatives.  

Beyond the work in his program, Trevor is our principal mapper and he is often in-

volved in all work around the Division that requires a team to complete  

 

 

September Employee of the Month – Lance was just hired in July and already was 

nominated for EOTM in September!  There is a lot to like about Lance, and we’re hap-

py to have him on board.  He has an easy disposition but is serious about the work he 

does for our office.  I hope he finds the room to grow in this office and stays on our 

staff for a long time.   

August Employee of the Month – Lucas is the perfect fit for the work he does and 

for the co-workers he has in his office.  Sometimes it seems that Mark Duffy and Lu-

cas are complete opposites, but their differences in personality and approach are com-

plimentary.  I personally appreciate how Lucas conducts himself and handles his busi-

ness.  He brings stability to the warden’s office and is dedicated to performing conser-

vation enforcement for the Tribe.  Keep up the good work, Lucas! 
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This September Mark Duffy celebrated his 30th anniversary of working 
as a Red Cliff Warden. Thank you Mark for all of your hard work, your 
commitment to our community, and for your boundless enthusiasm. 

Above: Mark in his early years (1989) as Warden Duffy, pictured with his six-month old daughter, Lily.  
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R ed Cliff Tribal Fisheries welcomes the newest member to their 

crew, Lance Bresette. Lance has agreed to take on the position of 

Commercial Fishing Observer.  

 

Lance is from Red Cliff and graduated from Bayfield High school in 

2005. Lance has a wonderful family with three sons and his wife 

Jessie Bresette. 

 

Lance attended Finlandia University and Northland College. Lance's 

extensive back ground and experience at the UWSP Northern 

Aquaculture Demonstration Facility for the past five years will be a 

great asset to the Fisheries Department.  

  

His experience includes working with walleye, sauger, hybrid walleye, arctic char, white sucker, 

lake sturgeon, yellow perch, brook trout, lake trout, Atlantic salmon and rainbow trout in a 

variety of systems. He also brings the necessary skills to work with the equipment and  feeding 

fish, cleaning tanks, recording mortality, conducting sample counts, daily and weekly water 

quality monitoring. 

  

"I am excited to work for my Tribe and looking forward to my new position as commercial 

fishing monitor," said Lance. When you see Lance, give him a warm Miskwaabekong welcome! 

New Employee Lance Bresette Commercial Fishing Observer 
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DAGA 

MINAWAANIGOZIDAA 

BIMAADIZIYANG 

(Continued) 

Several Treaty Natural Resources staff members participated 

in a recent wild rice gathering event at Chippewa Lake. Here 

are a few pictures of the crew preparing for a big day on the 

water. 
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Members of Red Cliff’s Energy 

Team took advantage of some 

rainy weather on August 18th 

and 19th to sit down with 

representatives from the 

Department of Energy’s Tribal 

Energy Program (TEP) for a 

strategic planning workshop held 

at Legendary Waters Casino. 

The workshop was intended to 

help guide us through the first 

steps towards developing a 

strategic energy plan for the 

Tribe.  

 

We started the workshop by 

generating ideas for plans, 

projects, and goals we might 

want to see happen in Red Cliff’s 

future. Ideas ranged in scale 

from quick and easy, like try to make sure everyone turns off their computers at the end of each 

workday, to long range and large scale, like see if the Tribe can meet all its energy needs 

through alternative energy production in the coming decades.  

 

When our enthusiastic team decided we had brainstormed enough, we took a closer look at the 

ideas we had generated. Through guided discussion, we elaborated on our goals for increased 

energy efficiency, reduced energy consumption, and incorporation of alternative energy 

production on Tribal lands. The folks from TEP shared their experiences from working with 

other tribes, and they used their expertise as engineers in the energy field to help us identify 

aggressive yet realistic energy goals and timelines for implementation. 

 

One of our most pressing goals is to continue developing a strategic energy plan. The Energy 

Team wants to create an energy plan that represents the needs of our community. To help us 

understand what those needs are, we invite anyone with an interest in participating in 

planning to get in touch with the Energy Team. We welcome your input and help! We also 

intend to keep everyone in the loop with regular updates and requests for participation. 

 

The recent workshop gave us some much-appreciated structure to our planning process. We are 

excited to say that Red Cliff stands poised to implement working energy strategies that will 

serve our community in some pretty exciting ways. For more information please contact: Trevor 

Wilk at 779-3795 or Beth Raboin at 779-3650 or email beth.raboin@redcliff-nsn.gov. 

Members of the Energy Team doing the big work. 
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Northland College Tour of Frog Bay Tribal National Park  

&  

Red Cliff Fish Hatchery 

The Northland College 

students had the 

opportunity to assist Fish 

Hatchery staff in clipping 

fins of the Brook Trout 

(Salvelinus fontinalis). 

Fish Hatchery staff 

conduct fin clipping annually to mark fish that are stocked into Lake Superior. 

On an annual basis we stock approximately 120,000 brook trout a year that all 

require a fin clip. This year the clip is a left pectoral and adipose fin clip. 

Treaty Natural Resources Division staff Michael Defoe, Linda Nguyen & Michael 

Poch had the privilege of being part of the “Superior Connections” program 

through Northland College. Leading the path for the freshman students are Sara 

Johnson, Assistant Professor of Natural Resources and Biology & Karissa White, 

Assistant Professor of Native American Studies. 

We had conversations in regards to what we do as stewards of the land for the 

Tribe and further discussion on our job duties and responsibilities just to give 

them a brief introduction to the Red Cliff Tribe, Frog Bay Tribal 

National Park and the Red Cliff Fish Hatchery. 
Adipose 

Left Pectoral 
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Slay the Energy Vampires! 

 

• Screen savers are not energy savers. If you are still using a 

screen saver, change it immediately. Screen savers were 

invented as a way to preserve the integrity of monitors. With 

the advent of LCD screens, screen savers no longer do anything for your 

screen, meaning using screensavers is a waste of energy and money. 

• There is a small surge anytime a computer starts up after being 

powered down, however the amount of energy used by the surge is 

significantly less than the amount of energy expended by being left on 

for any length of time 

• Set your sleep mode for 20 minutes. If you are going to be away from 

your computer for between 20 minutes – 2 hours, turn off your monitor 

and let it go into sleep mode 

• If you are going to be away from your computer for 2 hours or more, 

power it completely down. Turning off your computer at this point will 

save more energy than allowing it to sit in sleep mode. 

• Monitors  use the majority of energy expended by a desktop 

machine. Anytime you will be away from your computer for more than 

10 minutes, turn off the monitor. Monitor buttons work like light 

switches, simply turning the screen on and off. Turning off your monitor 

will not jeopardize the integrity of your hard drive, or whatever it is you 

are working on, in any way. 

• Turning off your computer is not bad for it! Modern machines are 

built to stand 40,000 on/off cycles. This means you could turn your 

computer on and off 3 times per day for 36 years and still not wear it 

out. 

• Each machine is different, however the average computer consumes 

about 10 watts in sleep mode, compared to zero when shut 

down completely and 150-200 when up and running. Laptops consume 

on average 45 watts while up and running. 

 

Don’t be scared into thinking you 
have to charge, discharge, and 
recharge your computer battery; 
today’s lithium-ion models perform 
just fine under less regulated 
charging conditions. So go ahead, 
slay those energy vampire sand 
turn off your computers! 

KEEP YOUR COMPUTER FROM  
BECOMING AN ENERGY VAMPIRE! 
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Summer at the hatchery has been all about the wall-

eye! After the fry were stocked in the ponds, we be-

gan feeding them small minnows (as seen in the pic-

ture below). A few weeks later, and thousands of 

minnows later,  sampling of the ponds was done 

(right photo is of walleye sampled at this time). 

These weekly samples are an indicator of each 

pond's productivity, and this year all ponds 

looked promising. After a few more weeks, and a 

few thousand more minnows, the ponds were 

ready for harvest. Ponds were drained into the 

catch basin where our hatchery technician Fran-

cis awaited. Walleye were then scooped out of 

the catch basin and given a fin clip before they 

were put in the stocking tank and brought to 

their final destination. This year roughly 4,500 

5-9 inch fish were stocked. While this year was 

considered a success, our ponds are currently in 

need of major repair. Many fish do not make it to 

the catch basin on their own 

and must be hand picked out of 

the pond (see next page for pho-

tos). This in turn causes un-

needed stress on the fish and 

can sometimes lead to fish mor-

tality. It is our hopes that next 

year we will remedy this prob-

lem with some retooling of the 

ponds in order to produce 

healthier fish in years to come.  

Seen Next Page for addi-

tional photos and high-

lights!  
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Top Photo: Stocking tank that is used for our Walleye 

Mid Left: A Walleye stuck in the weeds that did not make it to the 

catch basin on its own.  

Mid Right: Workers Clipping and getting ready to bring the fish 

to their stocking destination.  

Bottom Left and Right: Walleye getting Fin Clips. 
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Lake Superior Barrels Update Fall 2015 
 
Red Cliff Band resumes Lake Superior Barrels Project 
September 16, 2015 
 
 
Bayfield, WI (NNCNOW.com) -- The Red Cliff Band of Lake Superior 
Chippewa's barrels project has been granted the funding it needs to survive. 
When the tribe switched over to a new contractor, they found that many 
documents required more extensive work than anticipated. That is why they 
asked the Army Corps of Engineers for additional funding, to push forward 
with the barrels project.  
 
Their cooperative agreement has been increased by $256,465, bringing the 
total cooperative agreement cost to $491,672. 
 
Since the mid-1990s, the Red Cliff Band has been investigating the contents 
of the nearly 1,500 barrels that were dumped into Lake Superior by the U.S. 
military between 1959 and 1962. 
Government officials have said the barrels contain munitions parts. 
 
Gary Defoe Jr. works with the tribe on the barrels project. He says the 
additional funding is essential. 
 
"We needed funding for the final stretch of the race," Defoe Jr. said. 
 
In 2013, the tribe's cooperative agreement with the corps provided $235,207 
for research. 
"Without this additional funding, we would not be able to continue work on 
the investigative report, the results and summary report and also the 
strategic project implementation plan. It would have been extremely 
devastating to us as a tribe, and to the people up and down the north and 
south shores of Lake Superior," Defoe Jr. said. 
The tribe did not receive additional funding for the cooperative agreement in 
2014 and 2015. The tribe has not yet submitted a request for more funding 
for 2016. "What we are trying to do is we are trying to preserve, and know 
more of past Department of Defense activities, which resulted in the 
dumping of the barrels. We want to keep it (Lake Superior) pristine for the 
next seven generations to enjoy, and use," Defoe Jr. added. 
 
The money comes through the Department of Defense, which annually puts 
money into the Native American Lands Environmental Mitigation Program. 

     Bomb Live Unit-4 Ejection Cups 

    Ash and Slag in opened barrel 

      Oxidized Barrel from 2012  

     Degradation of Barrel 2012  



 

23 

 
We expect to receive the Investigation Report October 14th of this year. This document will take all analytical 
data that was obtained from the barrel retrieval of 2012. This will be broke down by barrel sample, sediment 
sample, water sample, etc and laid out in tables in line with chemical concentrations and if any of these 
chemicals exceed the threshold set forth by the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency. Next deliverable that 
would be achieved, would be the Results and Summary Report which will be in February 2016 and the Strategic 
Project Implementation Plan, which will be in June 2016. 
 
If you have any questions or would like to know more about the project, please call the Environmental Office, 
715-779-3650, or by email, gary.defoejr@redcliff-nsn.gov. 
 
Red Cliff Band Barrels Project: 
"It is the mission of the Red Cliff Band to fully characterize the type and extent of Department of Defense (DoD) 
wastes, which have impacted on the economy, natural resources, and cultural uses within Chippewa Ceded 
Territory and to determine if further remedial work is required to preserve the rich natural resources of Lake.  
 

  
Barge used in barrels retrieval of 2012. 
 
Further, the Red Cliff Band is committed to the restoration and protection of natural resources within the 
ceded territory, and is dedicated to working with federal agencies to clean up, restore and protect the 
ecosystems of the ceded territory. The Red Cliff Band is also committed to ensuring that the US Government 
meet their Federal Trust Responsibilities associated with the lands and waters of the ceded territories. Their 
goal is to allow for the use and enjoyment of the protected resources and ecological conditions supportive 
thereof, without restriction due to contamination." 

For more information visit Red Cliff Band of Lake Superior Chippewa Indians here at http://redcliff-nsn.gov/
divisions/TNRD/BP.html 

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001gaEnrGLTbjxf0pY_OJyofHtvhZm0oQFk9KhciygYQTBGugVTe9GQPTgAt4hq2CIa6O5pePB2Ph1FYFv4oHN7_ly48gcrXNmoh6MjJm3p40t8Ger5Jv9d5vnjMkBhV-9wEDAMSK6mgJ6svoXciw1Wsw5cnXrzpQnF9OijNDBnqsp8fN43T7lC_lRuVv6ob02LtpvsjY1h_w4=&c=FEOG1KvMQgT5Pqcw5Jij1
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001gaEnrGLTbjxf0pY_OJyofHtvhZm0oQFk9KhciygYQTBGugVTe9GQPTgAt4hq2CIa6O5pePB2Ph1FYFv4oHN7_ly48gcrXNmoh6MjJm3p40t8Ger5Jv9d5vnjMkBhV-9wEDAMSK6mgJ6svoXciw1Wsw5cnXrzpQnF9OijNDBnqsp8fN43T7lC_lRuVv6ob02LtpvsjY1h_w4=&c=FEOG1KvMQgT5Pqcw5Jij1
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Plastic MicrobeadsPlastic Microbeads   
  

  

  
Pol lut ing  our  waterPol lut ing  our  water   

G a b r i e l l e  V a n B e r g e nG a b r i e l l e  V a n B e r g e n   

P h o t o  

c o u r t e s y  o f  G i z m o d o  

 

Plastic microbeads are tiny plastic particles that are used in some beauty products such as face 

wash, body wash, hand soap and tooth paste. These particles can vary in size from 10 

micrometers to a few millimeters (credit cards are about 1 millimeter in width).  

A single bottle of microbead face scrub can contain over 300,000 plastic particles 

 

The problem with plastic microbeads 
These microbeads are not able to be captured by most water treatment systems after they go 

down the drain, so they can go directly into our waterways. Because they are not biodegradable 

and cannot be removed from the water, they remain in the environment for a very long time 

and cause damages to aquatic ecosystems.  

Because these microbeads float, they are often mistaken for food by aquatic organisms and have 

been found in tiny invertebrates to large fish. Plastic microbeads contain chemicals such as 

BPA and also absorb chemicals in concentrated amounts from the water such as PCBs. These 

chemicals are then absorbed by the organisms that swallow the plastic and are biomagnified in 

the food web (chemical concentrations are increased higher up the food chain). 

 

What can be done? 
Check before buying personal care items- if it contains any of the following, do not buy it! 

Polyethylene, polypropylene, or acrylate (co)polymer 

There are many scrubbing products that do not contain plastic microbeads; they use natural 

ingredients such as ground up fruit pits, oatmeal, sea salt or pumice.  

 

Many states are proposing legislation to ban the manufacturing of products containing 

microbeads.  

 
More Resources: 

http://www.cleanwisconsin.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/microbeads-factsheet.pdf 

http://storyofstuff.org/plastic-microbeads-ban-the-bead/ 
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1: Seal up the drafts! Roll up bath towels and put them at the base of doors to stop warm air from leaking out and cold air 

from leaking in. Or, get fancy and make your own door draft stopper snake like the one below.  

 

2: Turn on a fan. Flip the little switch on your ceiling fan so it blows 

counter-clockwise rather than clockwise. The fan will now blow 

warm air collected near the ceiling back down to the spaces where 

people hang out. 

 

3: Turn down your water heater. This one only takes a couple minutes and 

will save you money every month. Most manufacturers preset water 

heaters to a scalding 140 degrees. If you lower the temperature to a 

still hot 120 degrees, you can reduce your water heating costs by 

10%. That adds up over the years. 

 

4: Close your storm doors and windows. A properly installed storm door 

can reduce your heating bill by as much as 45%.  

 

5: Put on a sweater and turn down the thermostat. For every degree you 

turn down the heat during heating season, you can save between 1% 

and 3% on your heating bill. One light sweater provides the wearer 

about two degrees of added warmth. Have your kids practice their 

math, and ask them to figure out the energy and money saving poten-

tial for this one. 

 

6: When in doubt, calk it out! Wherever you find loose seals, such as 

around windows, around the chimney or around pipes, cold air is find-

ing its way into your home. Get out the calk and close up those leaks. 

 

7: Insulate, insulate, insulate.  Ceilings and attics are often overlooked and under insulated. We all 

know warm air moves up, so it makes sense to focus on insulating the spaces above our heads. 

Also, insulate the water heater for more energy savings, and while you’re at it, throw some insulation around water 

pipes. This will provide the added benefit of protecting against frozen pipes on those especially cold nights. 

 

 8: Change the filter on your furnace. Okay, this one is a little boring and inconvenient, and costs a 

bit of money up front, but it will help your furnace run more efficiently and save you money in 

the long run. It is a lot cheaper and less of a hassle to change a filter here and there 

(recommended once a month) than to buy a whole new furnace when your neglected furnace 

breaks down in the middle of February. 

 

9: Let in the light! Open the curtains and bask in the sunshine. Center household activities in spaces 

with south facing windows where you will find the best winter light. When the sun goes down, 

cover the windows with thick curtains or a blanket. 

 

10: ¡If your energy provider is Xcel Energy, you qualify for instant discounts on energy saving 

(75% less energy used than incandescent bulbs), long lasting (up to ten years) CFL light bulbs. Discounts of $1.50 

per pack for up to ten packs of CFLs are available in participating stores in Ashland. Check for Focus on Energy 

signage posted near CFLs and get your immediate discounts upon purchase! 
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ON FEBRUARY 26, 2014 THE RED CLIFF CONSERVATION COMMISSION APPROVED 

AN ON-RESERVATION TURKEY HUNTING SEASON. 

 

SPRING SEASON DATES:  APRIL 15, 2015 THROUGH MAY 26, 2015 

                                                   (MALE BIRDS ONLY) 

 

FALL SEASON DATES:           SEPTEMBER 1, 2015 THROUGH DECEMBER 31, 2015 

 

BAG LIMIT:    1 TURKEY PER HOUSELHOLD, PER YEAR 

 

REGISTRATION:    TURKEYS MUST BE REGISTERED WITH THE RED                                                              

                                                   CLIFF WARDENS WITHIN 3 WORKING DAYS OF THE  

                                                    DATE OF HARVEST   

 

RESERVATION QUOTA:  20 TURKEYS TOTAL PER YEAR 

 

IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS RELATED TO TURKEY HUNTING, PLEASE 

CONTACT THE RED CLIFF WARDENS AT 715-779-3732. 

NOTICE TO COMMUNTIY MEMBERS  
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Fisheries     715-779-3750 

Environmental    715-779-3650 

Natural Resources   715-779-3795 

Transfer Station    715-779-0171 

Conservation Wardens    715-779-3732 

 

 

Treaty Natural Resource 

Division 

RED CLIFF BAND OF LAKE SUPERIOR CHIPPEWA  

 

Getting ready to seed wild rice at Raspberry Creek with Treaty Natural Resources. 

Photo: Mike Poch 


